

A nonprofit organization devoted to discovering, developing, and promoting free-market solutions to social and economic problems.

> CHAIRMAN Chuck Lang 2018 – current

Herbert J. Walberg 1994 – 2018

> David H. Padden 1984 – 1994

## PRESIDENT

Tim Huelskamp, Ph.D. 2017 – current

> Joseph L. Bast 1984 – 2017

Arthur B. Robinson Center on Climate and Environmental Policy

Michael Parry Mazur Library

> Andrew Breitbart Freedom Center

3939 North Wilke Road Arlington Heights, Illinois 60004 phone: 312/377-4000 fax: 312/277-4122 think@heartland.org www.heartland.org August 16, 2018

Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Department of Health and Human Services Attention: Kentucky HEALTH - Application and CMS STCs P.O. Box 8016 Baltimore, MD 21244-8016

The Heartland Institute is submitting the following comments in response to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services' (CMS) call for comments on re-approval for Kentucky's Medicaid waiver.

Medicaid expansion has placed a severe financial strain on state budgets, especially in those states that expanded the program under the provisions of the Affordable Care Act. Several states—including Arizona, Arkansas, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Maine, New Hampshire, North Carolina, Utah, and Wisconsin—have submitted waivers to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to implement Medicaid overhauls that would include reforms like work requirements and cost sharing.

In January 2018, Kentucky became the first state to have a Medicaid waiver approved by CMS. Kentucky Gov. Matt Bevin first outlined Kentucky's waiver, known as KentuckyHEALTH, in August 2016. The waiver would allow the state to require all "able-bodied working age able-bodied adults without dependents" (ABAWDS) to meet certain work requirements, undergo job training, or perform volunteer community service in order to continue receiving Medicaid benefits. ABAWDS would have to work at least 20 hours per week. Bevin estimates the changes would save the state \$2.4 billion over five years.

Moving ABAWDS out of the welfare system and into full-time employment is important for several reasons. First, a well-paying job is more conducive to good health than unemployment. According to the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (RWJF), a good paying job often provides solid health benefits and makes it easier for workers to "live in healthier neighborhoods, provide quality education for their children, secure child care services, and buy more nutritious food — all of which affect health."<sup>1</sup>

<u>This leads to a longer lifespan</u>. As RWJF notes, "since 1977, the life expectancy of male workers retiring at age 65 has risen 5.8 years in the top half of the income distribution, but only 1.3 years in the bottom half."<sup>2</sup> Conversely, RWJF found laid-off workers are 54 percent more likely to develop a stress-related condition, such as stroke, heart attack, heart disease, or arthritis.<sup>3</sup>

Another study by Raj Chetty et al. in 2016 found that between 2001 and 2014, higher income in the United States "<u>was associated with greater longevity</u>, and differences in <u>life expectancy across income groups increased over time</u>."<sup>4</sup>

Second, while opponents of work requirements also claim these policies push people off Medicaid without reliable access to health care, most individuals leaving Medicaid subsequently enroll in a private, employer-sponsored health insurance plan once they find employment. According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, medical care benefits were available to "69 percent of private industry workers and 89 percent of state and local government workers in March 2018."<sup>5</sup>

The employment-based plans are typically also better than the benefits provided to Medicaid recipients. Doctors are often far more willing to accept people with private insurance than those receiving Medicaid coverage due to the higher reimbursement rates they receive from private health care providers. As an example, according to surveys from the <u>Centers for Disease Control and Prevention</u>, around 30 percent of Illinois physicians refuse to treat patients on Medicaid. In contrast, less than 5 percent of doctors refuse to treat individuals with private coverage.<sup>6</sup>

These predictions are not merely speculative. After Tennessee Gov. Phil Bredesen decided to disenroll 170,000 able-bodied adults from the state's Medicaid program in 2005, a large majority of former recipients returned to the labor force and obtained health insurance from their employers. In a 2013 study by economists from Columbia University, University of Chicago, Northwestern University, the researchers note they found "a steady rise in both employment and health insurance coverage following [Tennessee's Medicaid] disenrollment."<sup>7</sup>

Third, the number of ABAWDS in Medicaid is expanding faster than the program can handle. <u>Thanks to</u> provisions in the Affordable Care Act, the number of able-bodied adults enrolled in Medicaid rose rapidly in recent years, from fewer than 133,000 able-bodied adults in 2013 to more than 633,000 in 2015.<sup>8</sup> Spending on this population increased six-fold from 2013 to 2015, from \$667 million to \$4 billion.

These out-of-control costs pose a substantial risk for state and federal budgets, including critical spending on education, infrastructure, and welfare. Further, funding redirected to ABAWDS often eats into the funding provided to the traditional Medicaid population: the disabled, aged, and pregnant women, and children.

The Council of Economic Advisers has also found that many of the ABAWDS now enrolled in Medicaid work very little or not at all.<sup>9</sup> The majority, around 53 percent, did not work *any* hours while receiving Medicaid coverage: "An estimated 60 percent worked fewer than 20 hours per week, 69 percent worked fewer than 30 hours, and 78 percent worked fewer than 40 hours."

Work requirements, the center of the approved Kentucky waiver, have proven to be successful in the past when introduced in other entitlement programs. They reduce poverty by encouraging work and raising self-reliance. The new work requirements now being considered by other states are modeled on the work requirements adopted as part of the 1996 welfare reform legislation signed into law by President Bill Clinton. In a study examining the effect of the reform, the Manhattan Institute found the inclusion of work requirements led to substantial reductions in poverty nationwide.<sup>10</sup>

Critics of work requirements often use the argument that there are not enough jobs available for welfare recipients. This is not true, however. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, there are nearly seven million job openings currently available for Medicaid enrollees. The new individuals reentering the workforce will also generate new economic activity that will encourage employers to hire even more workers. Researchers at the <u>Department of Agriculture</u> have estimated that every 2.4 million workers moving from welfare to work increases economic growth by 1.6 percent. This means that work requirements will likely help create new jobs to help individuals exiting Medicaid.<sup>11</sup>

In a 2017 study from the Foundation for Government Accountability,<sup>12</sup> Nic Horton and Jonathan Ingram examined Kansas' welfare reforms and found they cause individuals to reenter the labor force. They also determined <u>the incomes of Kansas families exiting TANF increased substantially</u>,<sup>13</sup> more than doubling in the first year. According to the study, as of 2017, families who left TANF are now earning \$48 million more per year than they had while receiving cash assistance. The new incomes of those leaving the welfare system increased 104 percent in one year, \$20 million more than they had while on welfare. Four years after the reforms, the incomes of these same individuals improved by 247 percent.

The number of welfare recipients in Kansas also decreased due to the tighter work requirements. This is consistent with the experience of other states that have enacted work requirements. According to The Heritage Foundation, many individuals in Maine chose to leave the state's Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program rather than participate in training or community service, which means these recipients likely had other means of supporting themselves prior to the reforms but chose to rely on government services instead. Since the new reforms were implemented, the caseload in Maine for ablebodied adults without dependent children quickly dropped by 80 percent, falling from 13,332 in December 2014 to 2,678 recipients in March 2015.

Adding work requirements for those who are physically able to perform work, obtain an education, or perform volunteer services is popular with the general public. According to a recent Rasmussen Reports national telephone and online survey, 64 percent of American adults think childless, able-bodied adults in their state should be required to work as a condition for receiving Medicaid, while just 22 percent disagree. Fourteen percent are not sure. The survey was conducted on January 14–15, 2018. The margin of sampling error is +/- 3 percentage points, with a 95 percent confidence level.<sup>14</sup>

Medicaid should focus on encouraging able-bodied recipients who are enrolled in these programs to become more self-sufficient and less dependent on government aid. The real focus of these programs must be to provide temporary or supplemental assistance while encouraging work and independence. The waiver process gives states the flexibility they need to improve health care affordability and quality of care.

For these reasons, The Heartland Institute respectfully submits this comment stating that Kentucky's Medicaid waiver should be re-approved.

Respectfully Submitted,

Matthew Glans Senior Policy Analyst The Heartland Institute 312-377-4000 mglans@heartland.org

Charlie Katebi State Government Relations Manager The Heartland Institute 312-377-4000 ckatebi@heartland.org <sup>4</sup> Raj Chetty, Michael Stepner, Sarah Abraham, et al. "The Association Between Income and Life Expectancy in the United States, 2001-2014,". *JAMA*. 2016;315(16):1750–1766. <u>https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2513561</u>.
<sup>5</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employee Benefits in the United States- March 2018" News Release,

https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/ebs2 07202018.pdf.

<sup>6</sup> Esther Hing, M.P.H.; Sandra L. Decker, Ph.D.; and Eric Jamoom, Ph.D., M.P.H., M.S. "Acceptance of New Patients With Public and Private Insurance by Office-based Physicians: United States, 2013," NCHS Data Brief No. 195, March 2015. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db195.htm.

<sup>7</sup> Craig Garthwaite, Tal Gross and Matthew J. Notowidigdo, "Public Health Insurance, Labor Supply and Employment Lock," NBER Working Paper No. 19220, July 2013. <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w19220</u>.

<sup>8</sup> Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Kentucky HEALTH § 1115 demonstration modification request," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2017). <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/ky/ky-health-pa2.pdf</u>.

<sup>9</sup> The Council of Economic Advisers, "Expanding Work Requirements in Non-Cash Welfare Programs," July 2018, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Expanding-Work-Requirements-in-Non-Cash-Welfare-Programs.pdf</u>.

<sup>10</sup> Scott Winship, "Poverty After Welfare Reform," August 2016, Manhattan Institute, <u>https://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/poverty-after-welfare-reform.html</u>

<sup>11</sup> Kenneth Hanson and Karen Hamrick, "Moving Public Assistance Reciepients into the Labor Force," US Dept. of Agriculture, Food Assistance and Nutrition Research Report Number 40, May 2004. http://ageconsearch.umn.edu/bitstream/33839/1/fa040040.pdf.

<sup>12</sup> Nic Horton and Jonathan Ingram, "Work Requirements are Working for Kansas Families," July 2017, Foundation for Government Accountability, <u>https://thefga.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Work-Requirements-are-Working-for-Kansas-Families.pdf</u>.

<sup>13</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>14</sup> Rasmussen Reports, "64% Say 'Yes' To Work Requirements For Medicaid Recipients," January 2018,

http://m.rasmussenreports.com/public\_content/lifestyle/general\_lifestyle/january\_2018/64\_say\_yes\_to\_work\_requirements\_f\_or\_medicaid\_recipients.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, "How Does Employment—or Unemployment—Affect Health?" *Issue Brief*, March 2013, <u>https://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue\_briefs/2013/rwjf403360</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> *Ibid.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ibid.